

### LOS ANGELES COUNTY BAR ASSOCIATION SMALL FIRM AND SOLE PRACTITIONER SECTION

September 18, 2019

#### VIA EMAIL & ATILS PUBLIC COMMENT FORM

Angela Marlaud
Office of Professional Competence, Planning and Development
STATE BAR OF CALIFORNIA
180 Howard Street
San Francisco, CA 94105
angela.marlaud@calbar.ca.gov

RE: Comments of the Small Firm and Sole Practitioner Section of the Los
Angeles County Bar Association Concerning Request for Public Comment on
Options for Regulatory Reforms to Promote Access to Justice

Dear Ms. Marlaud, Chair Jason P. Lee, and the Trustees of the State Bar of California:

We write on behalf of the members of the Small Firm and Sole Practitioner Section of the Los Angeles County Bar Association (the "Section") in response to the request for comment on the recommendations of the Task Force on Access Through Innovation of Legal Services ("ATILS"). The views expressed are solely those of the Section as expressed by its leadership, and are not submitted on behalf of Los Angeles County Bar Association ("LACBA"). LACBA will forward separate comments on behalf of the entire LACBA membership.

With over 10,000 members, LACBA is one of the largest voluntary bar associations in the United States. Its membership and section membership represent the tremendous diversity of the legal profession, both in terms of practice areas and practice environments, and in terms of the clients we represent and the circumstances under which we represent those clients. By some estimates, a significant majority of attorneys practicing in Los Angeles County are small firms and sole practitioners, and the Section is the fastest growing among paid section membership within LACBA. Our membership includes practitioners representing clients at every point in the economic spectrum—from indigent refugees to multinational conglomerates—and we are united in our deep respect and care for the rule of law and the ethical conduct of our profession.

The recommendations of the ATILS task force have been a subject of intense discussion among members of our Section from the time they were first made public. In particular, our Section maintains an active email listserv for discussion of legal issues and policy matters impacting Section members. Without exception, the members of the Section have expressed strong opposition to the recommendations. This letter addresses some of the most serious concerns of our Section membership.

We view the task force recommendations as, at a minimum, highly problematic for protecting the public and the public's confidence in the legal profession; and at the worst, threatening to eviscerate the crucial fiduciary and competency cornerstones of the practice of law. These recommendations appear to have given short shrift to the ethical and public protection mandates of the State Bar. Instead, the ATILS task force has proposed sweeping changes solely to facilitate the entry of large technology firms, venture capital firms, and accounting firms into the legal market. These broad changes—with only a nod to the concept of providing enhanced access to justice through changes to the unauthorized practice of law rules—are extreme, perilous for the public, and apparently exceptional in the United States. As more specifically stated below, we oppose the ATILS recommendations because changing the practice of law into a mass market consumer service is incompatible with the duties of competence, confidentiality, and loyalty so necessary to protect our clients and future clients from harm.

In providing these comments, our broadest concerns are the ATILS task force's lack of concern for the seriousness of the client problems that lawyers face, the implication that legal services can easily be commodified without eroding the quality of practice and the public confidence in the law, and the lack of any recommendations aimed at closing the real access to justice gap in our court system. We encourage the Board to reject the ATILS recommendations because they are not couched in an ethical framework, they will damage public confidence in the law, and they will do nothing to help those in greatest need of legal services. Instead, we see the bulk of these recommendations as little more than cynical deregulation that will further profiteering with no concern for ramifications for the law or legal consumers.

### 1.0 The Task Force does not recommend defining the practice of law.

While there is no affirmative proposal to respond to here, and we appreciate the continued reliance on case law to define the practice of law, the other ATILS recommendations would allow what has been defined as "the practice of law" by non-licensed practitioners. This engenders a lack of clarity in the law because it fails to consider what the regulatory framework would look like for non-licensed practitioners. Faced with a monumental change in what the practice of law means, prior case law decided in a different historical context is of limited guidance. Any proposal allowing non-licensed persons to do what the courts have called the practice of law must come with clear definitions about which service providers may perform which services.

Without substantively commenting here, we also raise concerns about the recent changes to the

structure of the State Bar, including the rule changes eliminating trustee elections and relegating attorney members to so-called licensees in violation of Cal. Const., art. VI, § 9.

# 1.1 The models being proposed would include individuals and entities working for profit and would not be limited to not for profits.

We continue to support the *Tenderloin*-oriented practice rule<sup>2</sup> that nonprofits providing legal services to indigent clients should be exempt. However, once the profit motive enters into this calculation, the public policy justification for non-licensed practice of law evaporates. We oppose allowing for-profit individuals and entities to engage in the unauthorized practice of law.

The report correctly points out: "Absent a thoughtful or directed regulatory framework, it is not clear that legal technology innovations developed in the for-profit sector would have a significant benefit to those impacted most by the justice gap." The ATILS recommendations only emphasize this point by not addressing access to justice problems for underserved litigants in court. Instead, we are repeatedly informed by ATILS task force members that the recommendations will have nothing to do with representing people in court or other forums. The recommendations provide no specific ideas for improving access to justice for underserved litigants.

What the ATILS recommendations and their proponents appear to endorse is the expansion of businesses like LegalZoom, which have been operating on the fringes of the unauthorized practice of law statutes for some time. LegalZoom and similar businesses appear to have powerful monied lobbies, but there is no evidence to suggest that they have improved the access to justice gap, or that they have provided quality "non-legal" legal services for consumers. Anecdotal evidence throughout the profession is uniform that when a client uses a company like LegalZoom for a business solution, the product very often causes more problems than it solves and hurts the legal position of the client. Actual attorneys then have to solve the problems caused by the less-than-rigorous advice from LegalZoom and similar providers if they can—at great expense and risk to the client.

More critically, the economic power imbalance between big tech firms like LegalZoom and consumers allows for unfair contracts of adhesion for services these providers perform. For example, LegalZoom terms of use limit liability to the consumer, impose limited scope representation terms without informed consent, disclaim an attorney-client relationship, mandate arbitration of disputes with a class action waiver, and purport to waive warranties on the services. It is fallacious to suggest that a company that refuses to take substantive responsibility for the consequences of its services is providing access to justice. Indeed, these terms of use would not be enforceable in an attorney representation agreement. Any for-profit entity providing legal services without the strictures of our ethical rules would be obligated to its shareholders to leverage the innate power imbalance in consumer services to refuse to do so. There is inherent dissonance between the concept of making money in mass consumer services and being a fiduciary like an attorney. A proposal that abandons our ethical obligations in favor

3

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> In *Frye v. Tenderloin Housing Clinic, Inc.*, (2006) 38 Cal.4th 23, the California Supreme Court held that a nonprofit providing legal services to the indigent need not be registered with the State Bar.

of allowing big tech market entrants to "disrupt" the legal profession does nothing to serve the public.<sup>3</sup>

The ATILS task force recommendations omit any examination of these problems and fail to balance the recommendation for exempting for-profit non-licensed firms with an ethical framework—suggesting only that regulations should be considered. However, the task force does propose at Attachment J rules that closely mirror the rules in place in the District of Columbia for nonlawyer firm ownership. (Dist. of Columbia Rules Prof. Conduct, rule 5.4(b)(2).) While we are wary that recommendation 1.1 does not explicitly discuss Attachment J, adoption of the proposed changes to Rule 5.4 would at least alleviate some of these concerns. However, there is no apparent justification for these changes in the name of access to justice.<sup>4</sup>

Separately, though Alternative Legal Service Providers ("ALSPs") will not provide any benefit to the people of California, we believe that ALSPs must, at a minimum, be required to carry insurance for errors and omissions with limits commensurate with the volume of business conducted and the scope of services provided and be subject to, and abide by, the full panoply of ethical rules and duties that any other lawyer must adhere to—including the duty of competence. In the absence of a specific recommendation from the ATILS task force on how to regulate ALSPs, the baseline must provide certainty that consumers engaging these firms are protected to the full extent of any injury they may suffer due to misconduct, breaches of confidence, or negligent services from ALSPs.

1.2 Lawyers in traditional practice and law firms may perform legal and law related services under the current regulatory framework but should strive to expand access to justice through innovation with the use of technology and modifications in relationships with nonlawyers.

This recommendation is both ambiguous and apparently ignorant of the state of practice. Most attorneys leverage technology to increase efficiencies and reduce costs every day. Attorneys have been clamoring for improvements in the systems they work in, such as electronic court filing, and have taken full advantage where these technological improvements are adopted. The pervasive underfunding of the courts in the State of California has been no help in this effort. Further, as with similar elements of the recommendations, there are no grounds for the

<sup>4</sup> The comments to District of Columbia Rule 5.4 make it clear that there is no access to justice purpose behind liberalizing firm ownership rules (*see*, Comment 7). Moreover, Rule 5.4, first proposed by the Kutak Commission in 1983, has had no effect on access to justice for low-to-moderate-income litigants in the District. To the contrary, a comprehensive study by the District of Columbia Access to Justice Commission published in 2008 found that, for example, over 97 percent of all domestic violence litigants were pro se, and while over 99 percent of filers for domestic and child support were represented by counsel, over 98 percent of respondents were pro se; the study also found that over 50 percent of civil defendants (excluding tax liens) were pro se, while over 21 percent of civil plaintiffs were pro se.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Additional problems are presented by the multinational nature of these businesses. LegalZoom's terms of use for the United Kingdom, for example, allows it to subcontract its services to American attorneys.

broadly pitched conclusion that "modifications in relationships with nonlawyers" will have any positive effect on the access to justice.

The recommendation then conflates the false notion that lawyers do not use technology with the idea that technology necessarily includes ALSPs. The recommendation does not connect the dots between these two concepts and it is difficult to perceive the task force's point here—other than continuing to advocate for allowing nonlawyers to provide legal services. Moreover, nothing in the current ethics regime prevents technology firms from licensing their products to law firms, so long as the firms comply with applicable ethics rules.

The task force's solution in search of a problem cites no evidence that mandating investment in technology will reduce costs or enhance access for clients. It reiterates the substance of recommendation 1.1, and posits in the abstract that for-profit companies could provide cheaper legal services. No jurisdiction has ever attempted this, and consumer experience provides every reason to think it will not only fail, but hurt consumers and confidence in the law. In an era when big tech is under constant investigation for antitrust violations and privacy abuses, the idea that companies like AT&T, Facebook, Google, or Equifax could do an equal or better job of providing legal services than a licensed lawyer with fiduciary duties to the client is implausible.

1.3 The implementation body shall: (1) identify, develop, and/or commission objective and diverse methods, metrics, and empirical data sources to assess the impact of the ATILS reforms on the delivery of legal services, including access to justice; and (2) establish reporting requirements for ongoing monitoring and analysis.

While we view any changes in the law concerning ALSPs or other unlicensed practice of law as unhelpful and harmful to the public, we do not oppose monitoring of the effect of any such change. However, the emphasis on metrics and data-driven analysis is oversimplified and short-sighted. The emphasis must be on ensuring that the system of providing legal services is structurally sound and adheres to the values of client loyalty, confidentiality, competence, and integrity. As with any analytic problem outside of mass market business, numbers only tell part of the story. Any monitoring regime must include qualitative evaluation of the conduct of and work product created by ALSPs, jointly owned firms, or any other resulting implementation.

# 2.0 Nonlawyers will be authorized to provide specified legal advice and services as an exemption to UPL with appropriate regulation.

Again, we continue to support *Tenderloin*-oriented legal services organizations and take no issue with nonprofits providing legal services as a general matter. We further would support a carefully regulated limited technician or practice paralegal licensing classification. Any system that enhances access to the courts while ensuring that clients are not victimized by unethical or incompetent services would be invaluable to Californians.

We do not discern a practical difference for consumers between Option 2 and Option 3, but emphatically oppose an entity regulation model. Entity-only regulation is untested in the

professional license world and leaves too much unaccountability and the opportunity for corruption where large business interests maintain a licensure for all of its paraprofessionals. Nonetheless, we find that exemptions to UPL will have no effect on closing the access to justice gap.<sup>5</sup>

While this recommendation appears to at least invoke the concept of assisting people in court, it does not explicitly say so. However, the recommendation cites specifically to the LLLT system in Washington State, which provides services for litigants in family court. We also note the LPP system in Utah. Both the LLLT and LPP systems limit the subject matter of the disputes that may be handled and the scope of services that may be provided. However, both are specifically geared towards handling disputes—not transactional matters. Further, both LPPs and LLLTs are individually licensed—LPPs by the Utah State Bar, and LLLTs by the LLLT Board of the Washington State Supreme Court operated by the Washington State Bar Association. Because of the mixed results of these experiments, there are lessons to be learned that could develop an improved system, but any non-lawyer law practitioner system that departs from an individual licensing scheme would be dangerous.<sup>6</sup>

There may be some arguable successes in Washington State and Utah, but also cautionary tales. Justice González of the Washington State Supreme Court wrote earlier this year: "It did not take long to realize that the business model adopted by the LLLT program was incompatible with meeting the needs of low-income individuals .... Without any evidence of success, the program has begun expanding the scope of legal services that LLLTs are allowed to provide." Justice González also doubted that "the program can be sustainable without harm to the public," and found it was "not justified without a showing that there exists a sustainable business plan allowing LLLTs to meet the population's unmet legal needs." (*In re Matter of Proposed Amendments, etc.* (Wash. S. Ct. May 1, 2019) No. 25700-A-1258.) These less-than-enthusiastic comments by a jurist with a front-row seat to UPL exemptions should give pause to any jurisdiction considering them.

We believe that we must gather more information about the impact of UPL exemptions in smaller jurisdictions such as Washington and Utah before unleashing an untested and unproven remedy for access to justice in one of the largest legal markets in the world here in California.

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> There does not appear to be a shortage of lawyers in California. We acknowledge that many litigants go to court pro se, but there appears to be no solid information on the reasons why. The assumption that these litigants cannot afford a lawyer is not unreasonable, but there are better options for dealing with efficient unaided litigation. For example, the State Bar could and should endorse to the legislature a substantial increase in the jurisdictional limits for small claims and limited jurisdiction courts, which handle litigated civil matters with much greater efficiency and use of accessible technology.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> The numbers for the LLLT program are not encouraging. As of September 13, 2019, seven years after Washington initiated the LLLT program, there are a total of *43* (*forty-three*) active LLLT licensees—compared to 52,885 licensed attorneys. For fiscal year 2019, the Washington State Bar Association LLLT Board Annual Report states a total of six people applied for LLLT licensure. The first LPP examinations in Utah were offered spring 2019 and no information on the number of licensed LPPs could be found publicly available at this time.

Opening the courthouse doors for more litigants is attractive, but the optimal implementation is far from certain.

In the absence of adequate funding within the courthouse, there can be no benefit to opening its doors. One of the greatest access to justice challenges in California is its inadequate funding for its courts. Matters languish for years before overburdened benches. Motion hearings do not occur for months after the motions are filed in many California courts, and trials can be delayed for additional months just trying to find an open courtroom. It makes no sense to concentrate on only one part of the formula—the barrier to justice presented by costly attorneys—without addressing the systematic dismantling of the judiciary by legislative inaction. The State Bar should be spending money on getting the legislature to restore court funding before it takes a flyer on an MBA student's pet project for "disrupting" the legal "industry."

2.1 Entities that provide legal or law-related services can be composed of lawyers, nonlawyers or a combination of the two, however, regulation would be required and may differ depending on the structure of the entity.

The only jurisdiction that has made this work is the District of Columbia, which requires nonlawyer firm owners to adhere to the Rules of Professional Conduct.

However, there is no justification here for changing the rules to allow nonlawyers to own an interest in a law firm. The only "pro" cited by the ATILS task force is that modified business structures will allow venture capital firms to invest in technology that provides, or is used to provide, legal services. There is zero evidence or explanation of how that will possibly close the access to justice gap. As explained above, liberalizing firm ownership in the District of Columbia has had no impact on access to justice, and the profit motive in mass consumer services tramples on the fiduciary obligations necessary for the practice of law. The State Bar should not facilitate the whimsy of speculators. Companies looking to make money in legal services will not provide services needed by underserved clients because there is no money to be made in serving these clients—that is why their needs are unmet today. Again, the Washington State LLLT and District of Columbia experiments are informative because they failed to serve low income litigants.

2.2 Add an exception to the prohibition against the unauthorized practice of law permitting State-certified/registered/approved entities to use technology-driven legal services delivery systems to engage in authorized practice of law activities.

Whether utilizing as-yet undisclosed technology or otherwise, the invitation to turn the practice of law into yet another mass market service commodity will erode the rights of the public and confidence in the law and the legal system. There is no way to ensure the public is protected while giving business the room to play with legal systems without significant capital risk. Either companies have to accept risk and be responsible for the consequences of bad legal advice, mistakes, and negligence, or the consumer's rights are sold down the river. While using technology itself is not problematic for anyone, if a lawyer is not making the ultimate legal decisions about a matter, the client will lose—not only because the training and experience of an

attorney is critical to the act of providing legal advice, but because the consumer will have limited recourse if something goes wrong. We reiterate our opposition to any proposal allowing a non-fiduciary without a duty of competence to provide legal services.

2.3 State-certified/registered/approved entities using technology-driven legal services delivery systems should not be limited or restrained by any concept or definition of "artificial intelligence." Instead, regulation should be limited to technologies that perform the analytical functions of an attorney.

This recommendation is too ambiguous and malformed to act upon. No technology performs the analytical functions of an attorney. The State Bar should not even consider the form of a technological solution until ethical rules are established, or it commits to holding any firm engaged in providing legal services to the full weight of the Rules of Professional Conduct and establishes that it is capable of disciplinary regulation of such firms.

2.4 The Regulator of State-certified/registered/approved entities using technology-driven legal services delivery systems must establish adequate ethical standards that regulate both the provider and the technology itself.

We agree. But the ethical standards are already established. They are embodied in the Rules of Professional Conduct, the Business & Professions Code for attorneys, and the case law and ethics opinions construing these rules and statutes. Any departure from these established ethical standards in the name of innovation or disruption betrays the public that the State Bar is supposed to protect and indicates that a motive other than benefiting the people of California is behind these recommendations.

2.5 Client communications with technology-driven legal services delivery systems that engage in authorized practice of law activities should receive equivalent protections afforded by the attorney-client privilege and a lawyer's ethical duty of confidentiality.

We agree. There is no need for additional regulation because anyone and anything providing legal services (or "practice of law activities") must be subject to the Rules of Professional Conduct, the Business & Professions Code for attorneys, and the case law and ethics opinions construing these rules and statutes. Anything less is unjustifiable and harms consumers.

Unfortunately, the term "data breach" is today virtually synonymous with consumer technology services. Even companies like Equifax and the largest banks, entrusted with the most sensitive of consumer data, have lost millions of consumers' confidential data to hackers. In conformity with State Bar Formal Opinion 2010-179, anyone providing legal services must ensure that any technology employed is secure and confidential and that consumer information obtained through legal services is not monetized.

2.6 The regulatory process contemplated by Recommendation 2.2 should be funded by application and renewal fees. The fee structure may be scaled based on multiple factors.

We take no position on how the State Bar tends to its fiscal business other than to be sure that any new programs are, at a minimum, cost neutral. If any new program causes the State Bar to incur additional costs or deficits, its already limited budget for discipline would be further strained and the State Bar would be forced to retreat yet further from its consumer protection mission.

The State Bar would also do well to heed the caution of Washington State Supreme Court Justice González (cited above), who wrote of concerns about the "significant financial burden of the LLLT program on the Washington State Bar Association," and "I have serious doubts that the LLLT program is financially sustainable for the Bar ...." There must be significant study of the financial viability of any additional regulatory burden, whether for the State Bar or a new regulatory agency. None is provided by the ATILS task force.

3.0 Adoption of a new Comment [1] to rule 1.1 "Competence" stating that the duty of competence includes a duty to keep abreast of the changes in the law and its practice, including the benefits and risks associated with relevant technology.

It is difficult to perceive the point of this recommendation. The duty of competence already establishes that attorney must be familiar with changes in the law. Separately, attorneys are already charged with being familiar with the technology they employ. (E.g., State Bar Formal Opinion 2010-179, cited above, and the other Opinions cited in the recommendation.) While the recommendation seems largely benign, the term "keep abreast" as applied to technology is not defined and there is no guidance as to what this means. Does it mean that attorneys must buy a new computer or new cell phone regularly? If so, how often? Does it mean that attorneys must communicate with clients via PGP protocols and encrypted sim cards? Does the inherent vulnerability of the Windows operating system require that all law firms use custom Linux flavors? The State Bar should not simply dip its toes in the technology waters without a thorough, informed, and vetted evaluation of its efforts.

9

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> For each of the last two years, the Washington State LLLT Board has operated at a loss of approximately \$240,000 on revenues of approximately \$8,400. (*See*, https://www.wsba.org/docs/default-source/about-wsba/finance/fy-2019-budget.pdf.)

3.1 Adoption of a proposed amended rule 5.4 [Alternative 1] "Financial and Similar Arrangements with Nonlawyers" which imposes a general prohibition against forming a partnership with, or sharing a legal fee with, a nonlawyer. The Alternative 1 amendments would: (1) expand the existing exception for fee sharing with a nonlawyer that allows a lawyer to pay a court awarded legal fee to a nonprofit organization that employed, retained, recommended, or facilitated employment of the lawyer in the matter; and (2) add a new exception that a lawyer may share legal fees with a nonlawyer and may be a part of a firm in which a nonlawyer holds a financial interest, provided that the lawyer or law firm complies with certain requirements including among other requirements, that: the firm's sole purpose is providing legal services to clients; the nonlawyers provide services that assist the lawyer or law firm in providing legal services to clients; and the nonlawyers have no power to direct or control the professional judgment of a lawyer.

Setting aside the inconsistency between this recommendation and recommendations 1.1 & 2.1, we again take no issue with *Tenderloin*-oriented practices, including fee-splitting for nonprofits. However, the same concerns that apply to nonlawyer ownership interest in firms apply here. At a minimum, there must be a compelling, evidence-based justification for these changes beyond the buzzwords of innovation and disruption. Disruption means risk for clients. That is anothema to the mission of the State Bar and attorneys' duties to clients. If the State Bar is to adopt one alternative recommendation (3.1 or 3.2), 3.1 is preferable. But neither should be considered unless a finding can be made that justifies the change.

3.2 Adoption of an amended rule 5.4 [Alternative 2] "Financial and Similar Arrangements with Nonlawyers" which imposes a general prohibition against forming a partnership with, or sharing a legal fee with, a nonlawyer. Unlike Recommendation 3.1, the Alternative 2 approach would largely eliminate the longstanding general prohibition and substitute a permissive rule broadly permitting fee sharing with a nonlawyer provided that the lawyer or law firm complies with requirements intended to ensure that a client provides informed written consent to the lawyer's fee sharing arrangement with a nonlawyer.

This recommendation presents an unacceptable risk of harm for clients and the public and prioritizes the mass market profit motive above any duty to clients by eliminating entirely the overriding judgment of the attorney. The judgment of an attorney working in this environment will be constrained by business concerns of the firm even at the expense of client needs. We are distressed that the State Bar would be asked to condone conduct that has resulted in so many attorney disciplinary actions. As California lawyers, we have long rejected the fundamentally unethical practice of capping, and always regarded the duty to clients as one of ultimate fidelity that cannot, by its fiduciary nature, be compromised by the attorney's own desire to make money. It defies reason to suggest that encouraging the worst of self-interest by those providing legal services will lead to greater access to justice.

3.3 Adoption of a version of ABA Model Rule 5.7 that fosters investment in, and development of, technology-driven delivery systems including associations with nonlawyers and nonlawyer entities.

The State of California differs from many jurisdictions because it has well-developed law on attorney ethics and attorney duties. Existing law provides superior nuance and analysis that a new rule would throw into question. While the ATILS task force does not make a recommendation here, we oppose reconsidering adoption of any version of ABA Model Rule 5.7.

3.4 Adoption of revised California Rules of Professional Conduct 7.1–7.5 to improve communication regarding availability of legal services using technology in consideration of: (1) the versions of Model Rules 7.1–7.3 adopted by the ABA in 2018; (2) the 2015 and 2016 Association of Professional Responsibility Lawyers reports on advertising rules; and (3) advertising rules adopted in other jurisdictions.

We perceive no reason to revisit these rules. Attorney marketing opportunities through technology are not limited by existing rules, other than restrictions on unsolicited robocalls, spam email and texts, and other repugnant forms of mass communication. There is no reason to expect that allowing more marketing opportunities for attorneys will close the access to justice gap. We do not think that associating lawyers with universally reviled spam will do anything to enhance the public confidence in the law. Only the opposite can be true.

\* \* \*

We thank the Trustees for the opportunity to comment on these recommendations. We cannot support the sweeping changes suggested by the ATILS task force, and we have serious concerns about both the makeup of the task force and the industry sectors providing financial or political support for these recommendations. At a minimum, if the State Bar is to protect the public by enhancing access to justice, it cannot do so by weakening the foundational elements of the practice of law.

The State Bar's overriding concern must be the integrity of the law and the legal system. Even if it is possible to reconcile the capital protection required to encourage investment with the fiduciary obligations of the practice of law, and even if the ATILS task force is aware of unstated evidence that shows allowing these new forms of practice would close the access to justice gap, the ALSPs must meet the same stringent requirements of competency and be licensed to practice law, just as lawyers who want to make money in the legal system have to follow the rules designed to protect the public. The recommendations as written will not enhance access to justice, but create chaos and more harm to the public.

The State Bar must approach any attempt to dismantle the fiduciary obligations of those who provide legal services with extraordinary caution. Our system of justice, cornerstone of our democracy, deserves no less.

Respectfully submitted,

Executive Committee of the Small Firm and Sole Practitioner Section of the Los Angeles County Bar Association